

© 2016 Decoda Literacy Solutions

All rights reserved. May be reproduced for non-commercial educational use only.

Published by Decoda Literacy Solutions 980 - 1125 Howe Street Vancouver, BC V6Z 2K8 604-681-4199 info@decoda.ca www.decoda.ca

This report and its companion, A Guidebook for Place-Based Approaches to Literacy and Essential Skills Development, can be found on the Strengthening Rural Canada website at: StrengtheningRuralCanada.ca Writers: Leona Gadsby and Ron Samson Editors: Gabrielle Lopez, Marilyn Stearns, Maureen Kehler, Dan Enjo, Tina Chau

ISBN: 978-0-9953407-2-5

A report prepared for the Strengthening Rural Canada initiative by: Essential Skills Ontario and Decoda Literacy Solutions







Canada

LANGUAGES 2013-2018
EDUCATION

ROADMAP FOR CANADA'S OFFICIAL

IMMIGRATION COMMUNITIES

This project is funded by the Government of Canada's Adult Learning, Literacy and Essential Skills Program

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	ii
INTRODUCTION	1
WHAT IS RURAL?	2
WHY IS RURAL IMPORTANT?	3
RURAL DECLINE AND REGIONALIZATION	5
RURAL DEMOGRAPHICS AND THE HUMAN CAPITAL DILEMMA	6
Population decline	6
Human Capital Dilemma	7
Policy and Practice in Rural Development	9
What are Place-Based Approaches?	10
Why Use Place-Based Approaches for Rural Communities?	11
Traditional and Emergent Place-Based Approaches	14
Place-Based Models	14
PLACE-BASED PRACTICE	16
Community Engagement Practices	16
The Role of Intermediaries	17
Place-Based Activities and Practices	19
Community Outreach and Organizing Activities	19
Knowledge Building and Analysis Activities	19
Planning Exercises	20
Actions and Implementation Strategies	20
RESULTS-BASED MANAGEMENT	21
Collective Impacts and Backbone Support Organizations	24
EVALUATION AND LEARNINGS FROM THE RESEARCH PROJECT	25
CONCLUSION	30
REFERENCE LIST	31

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Strengthening Rural Canada was a research project led by Essential Skills Ontario and Decoda Literacy Solutions in partnership with Réseau pour le développement de l'alphabétisme et des compétences (RESDAC), the Saskatchewan Literacy Network and the Newfoundland and Labrador Literacy Network. The project was funded by the Office of Literacy and Essential Skills, Human Resources and Skills Development and the Government of Canada's Roadmap for Canada's Official Languages 2013-2018.

Six communities in British Columbia, Saskatchewan and Ontario created literacy and essential skills plans using a place-based approach. These communities hired coordinating people and agreed to participate in discussions about their community for 10 months. We are grateful to the people of Gold River and Salmo in BC, Rosetown and Hudson Bay in Saskatchewan, and Hearst and Kapuskasing in Ontario.

In particular, we would like to thank the following people for their assistance, dedication, vision and sense of humour:

Ron Samson and Lesley Brown, Essential Skills Ontario Anthony Miron and Isabelle Chouinard, Kapuskasing, Ontario Karen Danielson, Saskatchewan Literacy Network Jeanine Holowatuik, Hudson Bay, Saskatchewan Gabrielle Lopez, RESDAC Marie-Claude Rodrigue, Hearst, Ontario April Rusling, Rosetown, Saskatchewan Marilyn Stearns, Saskatchewan Literacy Network Lawrence Tarasoff and Lynne Unger, Gold River, British Columbia Sonia Tavares, Salmo, British Columbia

INTRODUCTION

Images of life in rural Canada are most frequently about wide-open spaces, fresh air and water, wildlife and a certain kind of autonomy, freedom and rigour.

While many parts of these images are true, new pressures are defining and reshaping rural life. Across Canada, there is a slow crisis occurring in many of our rural and small town communities; the struggle to sustain themselves is a major cause for concern. Aside from the occasional news story about a forest fire, a mine opening or a mill closing, many of the most pressing rural challenges are often overlooked and not getting the attention they deserve.

Aging populations, the migration of youth to urban areas and shifting economies are just some of the many issues facing rural communities. While this trend has been building for decades, we are reaching a tipping point where shrinking tax bases, aging infrastructure and diminishing populations are creating a situation where some rural communities cannot sustain basic levels of services and facilities that are needed to attract and retain residents and business. Sustainable populations and a strong local economy go hand in hand. Businesses and local services cannot be supported without residents, and residents cannot be retained or attracted without businesses and local services. Once a community's assets are below a certain point, it is very difficult to reverse.

It is important that we work towards developing strategies and solutions so that rural communities can thrive and contribute to the economic and cultural fabric of our nation.

This report documents phase two of a research project about developing literacy and essential skills (LES) as part of the solution to supporting growth and sustainability for rural communities. The project takes a place-based approach and engages six rural communities in British Columbia, Saskatchewan and Ontario.

The main objective of the research project was to clearly articulate and define a place-based framework that will allow rural, small town and remote communities in three provinces to identify adult learning and literacy objectives and build sustainable and replicable place-based strategic plans suitable to their unique needs and capacities.

The expected outcomes of the project were to:

- Increase capacity of six rural communities to assess their needs in order to develop their own sustainable LES strategies and solutions
- Increase awareness of the benefits of raising LES levels, thereby lowering unemployment rates and alleviating local skills shortages in rural communities
- Increase understanding of the effectiveness of using place-based approaches in small, rural and remote communities

Literacy and essential skills are "joined up" to many aspects of the lives of individuals and communities. In fact, literacy is connected to health, having enough to eat, employment, family well-being, further education, and justice. To support LES effectively, we need to place it in the context of community and connect it with real life issues and events. To resolve complex community issues, we need to think about what role skill development plays. To act on these "joined up" issues, we need to connect community agencies, organizations, and institutions that focus on them, providing a place and opportunity to pool resources as well as to experience and view things through a LES lens.

The six rural communities involved in the research project were Gold River and Salmo in British Columbia, Rosetown and Hudson Bay in Saskatchewan and Hearst and Kapuskasing in Ontario. Hearst and Kapuskasing are primarily francophone communities.

People in each community took time to talk about the important assets and challenges of their community. Between September, 2015 and July, 2016, they were invited to make a plan about developing literacy skills, knowledge and experience particularly related to addressing their unique challenges. A task group and facilitator was identified in each community. All interested community members, businesses, local government, and community agencies were invited to participate in the discussion individually, in small groups, at community forums and online.

No one knows their community better than the people who live there. These people must decide how they will live together in that community, and how they will make a place for themselves to be. As participants at one community meeting recognized, we often talk in terms of "they" should do something about this issue. Who are "they"? Actually, for many things, that's "us"; what are we going to do about this issue?

Though this report mainly looks at the experience of literacy and essential skills planning in the six research communities, it also references the extensive experience of community planning for LES development that has been taking place across British Columbia since 2004. In addition, it references the extensive community planning that has taken place in the last two years in the urban community of Victoria.

WHAT IS RURAL?

While it is often easy for us to conjure up images of rural Canada, defining what actually constitutes a rural community is more challenging. A common response from many people is that we intuitively know what a rural community is when we are in one. Yet, the word "rural" may not be the one that people use to describe their communities. People who come from rural Canada may say that they come from small towns or that they are northerners. The local understanding of "rural" may not just depend on the particular combination of distance and density, but on the relative comparison to other communities (Reimer & Bollman, 2009). In some provinces all communities that are not within the southernmost large centres of the province are considered rural, no matter what size they are. For example, in British Columbia, Prince George, which has a population of over 70,000, is considered rural by many because it is outside of the Lower Mainland.

Furthermore, what elements contribute to a definition of rural are highly debated and contested among academics and policy analysts. Definitions of rural are often selected or augmented based on the context in which they are used (du Plessis, Beshiri, Bollman & Clemenson, 2002). For many, the term 'rural' is a social construction that reflects local understandings, history, lifestyle and institutions; for others, mainly analysts, rural is simply considered to be a reflection of distance and density (Reimer & Bollman, 2009). While the term rural can have different meanings to different people, there is a general understanding that rural areas are places that have smaller populations, are distant from urban areas and have distinct identities and cultural ties.

The rural communities in the research planning project were chosen because they are small, are some distance from major centres, and reflect the diverse nature of rural Canada.

Gold River is located at the heart of Vancouver Island in British Columbia and has a population of about 1,265. Tucked between the Gold and Heber Rivers, the community is the gateway to the historic Nootka

Sound. Its beautiful and rugged terrain makes the area popular with hikers, fishermen, whale watchers and kayakers. The largest nearby community is Campbell River, which is a drive of approximately an hour and a half away.

Salmo is surrounded by the Selkirk Mountains in British Columbia's West Kootenay Region. Its population is approximately 1,140. Located at the junction of the Crowsnest Highway and Highway 6 near the United States border, it is about a half an hour away from each of the towns of Trail, Castlegar and Nelson. Originally known as Salmon Siding (named for the river where salmon spawned before the Columbia River was dammed), the village was founded as a small mining town during the gold rush of 1896.

Rosetown is located in West Central Saskatchewan, with a population of approximately 2,315. Its location provides an opportunity to serve a large surrounding agricultural area. It is located at the juncture of major highways going north/south and east/west. The large city of Saskatoon is an hour and 15 minutes away; North Battleford is an hour and a half.

Hudson Bay, approximate population 1,500, is located in Saskatchewan's northeast Red Deer Valley near the Manitoba border. The town was originally part of a fur trading post district. The area grew from the presence of the Canadian Northern Railway Company and was established as the Hudson Bay Junction village in 1909, growing to a full-fledged town in 1947. Hudson Bay is about an hour and a half drive from the nearest larger community of Tisdale.

Located in Central Northern Ontario is the small town of Hearst, approximate population 5,090, with a unique blend of rich cultural French, Oji-Cree and Euro-Canadian heritage. Developed with the construction of the National Transcontinental Railway in 1913, Hearst was officially incorporated in 1922, with many of the town's settlers originating from Quebec. Thus Hearst is proud to be a primarily French-speaking community, an exceptional case particularly since it contains all the infrastructure of a hospital, college, university, and recreation centre.

Also located in Central Northern Ontario in the Grey Clay Belt, is the bilingual community of Kapuskasing, approximate population of 8,200. Formerly known as MacPherson, Kapuskasing began alongside the development of the National Transcontinental Railway. Hearst and Kapuskasing are about an hour and a quarter drive away from each other and Kapuskasing is about two hours from the larger city of Timmins.

WHY IS RURAL IMPORTANT?

People might ask "why don't we just let market forces do their work and allow communities to gradually fade away and let more prosperous ones grow?" If rural communities are just going to perish, why delay the inevitable?

As a nation we will all be worse off – rural and urban alike – if we cannot secure a sustainable future for all communities. In "Rural and Urban: Differences and Common Ground," Bill Reimer (2004) writes that rural and urban Canada is inextricably linked. Rural places provide timber, food, minerals, and energy that serve as bases of urban growth. Polèse and Shearmur (2002) contend that rural Canada will continue to exist and matter to Canadians because natural resources will continue to be exploited, and those resources will need a local presence to maintain and care for them. As well, a demand for tourism and recreational activities will always be a part of rural Canada. Rural places process urban pollution, refresh and restore urban populations, and maintain the heritage upon which much of Canada depends (Reimer,

2004, p. 71). Rural and small town communities across Canada play an essential role in creating and defining our social, economic and cultural identity.

In their extensive review of peripheral areas, Polèse and Shearmur (2002) concluded that peripheral regions may not decrease in Canada. They state that:

What we know is that populations will in all likelihood decline in the majority of peripheral regions, the predictable result of the combined impacts of the demographic transition and expected future trends in employment. In some cases, the decline will be dramatic, especially for communities whose livelihood is entirely based on a single threatened resource. However, except for such extreme cases, we do not know where this process will end or when and at what population and employment levels peripheral communities will eventually find a new equilibrium (p. 186).

The research LES planning communities are all founded on resource-based industries such as mining, agriculture and forestry. Some maintain a dependence on those resources. Others are figuring out how to reinvent themselves because resource industries have closed.

Gold River was originally developed as a pulp and paper industry community. However, the pulp mill closed its doors in 1998, and even though forestry and logging companies have also employed many people, work is unsteady and periodically ceases. There is a fish farm and a deep sea port in the area. There is the potential for mining. Gold River is the home of the MV Uchuck III, a coastal freighter in Canada that regularly takes supplies and people along the rugged coastline to Yuquot, or Friendly Cove – a National Historic Site on Nootka Island where Captain Cook first landed. The village is surrounded by beautiful hiking trails, provincial parks, limestone caves, ski hills and camp grounds that make it an ideal spot for nature lovers who prefer to stray from large crowds.

Salmo is rich in mining and logging history. Though mining exploration continues, there are no working mines in the area now. Salmo offers numerous outdoor activities including fishing, hiking, golfing and skiing.

Historically an agriculture and farming community, Rosetown has maintained its roots and continues to thrive in this industry. The town acts as a transportation and logistics hub, since it is at a crossroad between Saskatoon, North Battleford and Swift Current.

With the vast forests around Hudson Bay, mills and related forestry industry services have been the most prominent employers and contributors to the local economy since the early 1960s. However, in just over a decade, the area has transitioned from three fully operational mills to just one. Hudson Bay Regional Park, located two kilometres south of the town, attracts tourists with its access to natural habitats, snowmobile trails, birding, fishing, and big game hunting. Hudson Bay is known as the "Moose Capital of the World."

Located in the boreal forest, Hearst (known as the Moose Capital of Canada) offers an abundance of outdoor activities all year around – from canoeing and kayaking in the summer, to snowmobiling on more than 1,000 km of marked trails in the winter. Forestry is the town's current primary industry, with mill and tree planting work available throughout the area. Economic developers are looking for other opportunities to help build up the community again with the potential for a graphite mine in the next few years. Projects such as rehabilitating the local airport and developing the tourism industry have also been discussed.

The abundance of black spruce around Kapuskasing led to the opening of Spruce Falls Power and Paper Company Ltd in 1920 when many townspeople gradually began to abandon farming to work at the mill or in logging camps. Kapuskasing offers many activities for outdoor enthusiasts, such as fishing, skiing and canoeing. Currently, Kapuskasing's economic development team is trying to expand on its existing resources while integrating into different sectors like solar energy, tourism, and mining.

Sometimes, isolated communities are able to start successful enterprises such as the La Maison Verte in Hearst. This social economic enterprise grows small trees for replanting and vegetables for selling in the summer. The business began as an organization that employed single mothers and vulnerable women. It now provides opportunities for all people to re-enter the workforce.

Another example from Hearst is the family-owned Villeneuve Construction Co., established in 1971, that has grown from a single small-wheel backhoe operation to a full fleet of modernized equipment and facilities that operates throughout Northern Ontario.

RURAL DECLINE AND REGIONALIZATION

There are costs associated with rural decline. For example, there are the costs of subsidization and supporting services with fewer users and lower tax bases. When closing single resource towns, there are well-documented costs associated with shutting down institutions, conducting environmental assessments, severance packages for municipal employees, and resettlement costs for residents (Intergovernmental Committee on Urban and Regional Research, 2005). In rural communities with limited employment opportunities, it is often extremely difficult for residents to relocate. They may not be able to sell their homes, be able to afford to rent or buy elsewhere, pay for moving costs, be able to find work or have the prerequisites to take training elsewhere.

When the pulp mill closed in Gold River several years ago, many families had to move away, small businesses closed, and service providers no longer had the numbers of people to continue; eventually even the bank closed its doors. The closures meant that people had to travel an hour or more to Campbell River for key services and while there, they did much of their shopping. Consequently, even more businesses closed since people were not "buying locally." The issue of local buying has been raised in all the research communities. Small businesses like grocery stores can only afford to stock common items and generally have to charge more. People tend to buy the bulk of their purchases when they are away from the community for other reasons.

Amalgamation or regionalization of rural services is associated with rural decline. While closing services in small communities and focusing them in the largest community in a region may make sense from a public policy perspective, this is not usually an optimum solution for rural residents. It often means that local citizens have to travel some distance for services or can only access services by telephone or online. Regionalization represents a loss of autonomy for most small centres and presents challenges to the community's personal identities, which have been developed over many generations (Reimer, 2009).

A widespread example is the regionalization of Service Canada offices which has meant the closure or extreme downsizing of local offices. People are directed to information and forms online, but do not receive any assistance for finding that information or for filling out forms. This issue was raised during several of the LES planning discussions. Many people do not have the necessary computer skills or equipment to find or use online forms. As a result, libraries and literacy programs find themselves in the new position of assisting people with finding and filling out government forms.

A more localized example, though common across the country, is the closure of college campuses in smaller communities. This is the natural result of insufficient enrolment in specific programs. The college cannot afford to offer programs for very small groups of people. However, when a campus is closed students often have to drive for one or more hours to attend training or they have to rely on distance/online delivery. Travel in rural Canada in the winter is often gruelling or not possible for people without vehicles. Where the internet is unreliable and/or there is no personal assistance for finding courses and getting through the course materials, distance delivery is not effective.

RURAL DEMOGRAPHICS AND THE HUMAN CAPITAL DILEMMA

Population decline

Since the end of the First World War, the population in Canada and the United States has become predominantly urban; moving from the country to the city has become a constant feature of life for many rural people (Corbett, 2007). According to Corbett (2007), rural mobility continues to be crucial in the development of industrial capitalism. For rural youth, educational attainment has increasingly become more of a reason to move to urban centres.

The people in Rosetown noted that young people leaving is not a new trend. It has always been common for young people to long for new experiences and to want to get away from the small towns in which they were raised. As post-secondary education is increasingly important for good jobs, young people are encouraged to go away to school. The problem is that they do not often come back, possibly because there are few jobs in their hometowns particularly related to their fields of study.

A few communities noted that when young people start families they sometimes come back because the community is a safe place to raise children, there is support from extended family and/or the community is more affordable than most urban centres.

However, we are reaching a critical hollowing out point in many rural communities where each additional new birth cannot make up for the loss of so many young people leaving. According to Polèse and Shearmur (2002):

[M]any peripheral communities will enter a phase of sustained population decline; this is a break with the past. This is not simply the result of industrial location trends. New developments are impacting peripheral communities. These have to do with growing constraints on (natural) resource exploitation and the effects of a low birth rate/increasingly aging demographic. Most peripheral regions have historically been areas of net out-migration. Until recently, the effects of out-migration on population were hidden because of the countervailing effects of births. This is no longer the case. Low birth rates mean that net out-migration will now automatically trigger population decline. Migration has become a critical variable (p. xxii).

When families decide to live in a rural community because it is more affordable or a good place to raise children, they are sometimes required to support themselves by one of the adults working away from the community. Usually, the father is away for two or more weeks at a time, flying into oil or mineral mining camps. This arrangement does not just have an impact on family dynamics, but also on the community, since

it reduces the pool of available volunteer time and expertise. The community profile has, in essence, a greater number of "single parent" families.

Human Capital Dilemma

Human capital generally refers to the various dimensions of the human being that yield services or income over time. It corresponds to any stock of knowledge or characteristics the worker has that contributes to his or her productivity. According to the Ontario Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs (2011), "[h]uman capital is defined as the knowledge, skills and abilities which allow the people working in a community to be productive. The human capital in a community is the collective wealth of experience of all people in the community" (p.13).

Compounding the challenges of population decline in rural Canada is the general understanding that the knowledge-based economy requires increased levels of skills and educational attainment. The forces of technological change, globalization and higher knowledge-based industries all work in tandem to create higher demands for higher levels of skills, knowledge and abilities. With increasing technology, traditional rural economic sectors such as mining, manufacturing, forestry and agriculture are making greater demands for more skilled and specialized workers (Bollman, 1998). Bollman (1998) contends that new jobs in the globalising economy require high human capital to mitigate for unpredicted changes; thus, improving local workforces are essential to provide opportunities for individuals regardless of where they work, be it rural or urban.

In communities that have traditionally relied on employment at one or more large resource-based companies that pay quite well, there is a common assumption that people will simply be employed in that industry. There was a time when people left school early specifically to work at the mill or mine; training or education were not required. People learned to do the work on the job. Employment in these same industries today generally require at least high school completion, but even so, the aspiration and tradition of going to work for the community company remains. There is little incentive to take more academic courses during high school than is required to graduate.

At least one community in the research project and several communities across British Columbia have identified this issue as not having a "culture of learning" in the community. Residents see a culture of learning as something that needs to be encouraged and intentionally developed.

While efforts to improve the educational attainment levels for many rural communities may seem like a useful goal, a potential dilemma can occur if there are no local jobs for those with higher education. Alasia and Magnusson (2005) contend that the restructuring taking place within the economy is resulting in the concentration of higher-skilled jobs in urban centres and lower-skilled jobs in rural areas. According to Reimer and Bollman (2009), there is less incentive for rural individuals to achieve higher levels of educational attainment if their effort will be wasted, and/or if individuals will face extra costs in moving to another communities to gain higher levels of training or education, there is always the potential to lose skilled residents to other areas when there is minimal financial incentive to return to the community. On the other hand, if there is a lack of opportunities or perception of lack of opportunities, rural residents may leave anyway so that they gain higher levels of skills or educational attainment.

According to Reimer and Bollman (2009), training provided in community colleges is better aligned with the skills needs of rural employers. They suggest that rural development policy attention might be better

directed towards enhancing this pattern of developing local skills for local economies. The alignment of rural education and training policies and strategies to the skill needs of the local economy is important; if not aligned, post-secondary institutions are essentially training people to leave, or as Corbett has expressed, they are providing "learning to leave."

It seems like there are many opportunities for communities to develop appropriate educational and skills development (human capital) strategies that align to local economic development opportunities in meaningful ways to encourage people to stay and entice new people to come. In practice, this development is more difficult. Aside from resource-based industries, most rural businesses are small, family-owned operations. All of the research communities identified the need to develop more businesses so that their communities could thrive. However, how to encourage business development and train people is more complex. Entrepreneurship is difficult and risky. Community discussions revolved around the possibility of mentoring, providing specific human resources and accounting training for small businesses, brainstorming about what kinds of businesses might be successful, and providing business training for high school students.

Sometimes there are circumstances that limit business potential that are beyond the control of the community. For example, in Gold River, the land that surrounds the community is owned by logging companies and the First Nation band. The people of the town have few options in terms of the use of the land and the timber that comes from it. Though there should be value-added wood product potential in the community, this arrangement is not possible. Other opportunities related to tourism development can be explored.

In a couple of BC communities, training for jobs was created in response to specific community needs where there was clear job potential. In one case, a new hospital was going to be built. Members of the community LES planning coalition realized that most of the labour for the building would need to be brought from outside. People in the community simply did not have the skills required. The coalition brought together school and college partners to offer a trades training program in the local high school. Students who had been attending school only sporadically became deeply engaged as they trained to be the skilled tradespeople that the community needed.

In another instance, the community planning partners realized that they did not have enough early childhood educators for the licensed daycares and preschools that they had. These planners pulled in the partners that they needed to offer the required training.

One of the research planning communities recognized that all of the non-profit organizations had a common need for board training. Instead of providing this individually, they decided that they could bring in training for their collective board members. Some of this training will be advantageous for business people as well -- particularly for human resources and financial management.

A long-standing theory exists among many economists that inexorably links human capital to positive outcomes at the individual, enterprise and government levels. Recent empirical studies of economic growth suggest that the skills and knowledge of a nation's population are important in determining its economic performance (OECD, 2013). While the evidence between rural growth and human capital has been inconclusive in Canada, there have been rural studies in other countries that showed that more highly educated rural regions have higher employment growth than lower educated ones (Bollman, 1998). A study by McGranahan and Kassel (1997) for the OECD showed that for a select group of countries, higher educated rural regions showed higher employment growth than lower educated rural regions. As well,

research in the United States shows a positive correlation between local education levels and local employment growth (Killian & Beaulieu, 1995). As wealth and technology become increasingly mobile, Reich has recently found that the wealth of a locality is increasingly reliant on the human capacity of its residents (Reich, 1991). Similarly, Bollman (1998) suggests that rural economic development strategies should place greater emphasis on human capital development to stimulate local job growth.

As policy is increasingly being shifted from a top-down, institutionally-driven perspective, there is a greater understanding of the importance of linking businesses, people, services and knowledge at a local level to allow for more innovative, competitive and effective interventions. Reimer (2009) suggests that rural people understand that the form and degree of access to rural services may be different than in urban areas, such that there may be opportunities to create local innovative solutions to design and deliver human capital strategies that align with economic development in a place.

The research planning communities all recognized that LES development would not necessarily occur as a result of formalized programs. Much learning occurs informally and non-formally; for example, during the course of new life experiences, non-credit evening programs, while volunteering, and when learning new phone, video and television devices. The committees began to think of ways that learning could be integrated into the life of the community. To some extent, learning begins to happen more broadly simply because people become more aware of its importance and how it impacts life in the community.

Policy and Practice in Rural Development

General policy discussions have often revolved around the distinction between people-based policy and place-based policy (Olfert & Partridge, 2010). People-based policies focus on the direct help of individuals or families regardless of the context they are in, and place-based polices generally refer to public expenditures or investments in places or regions that are lagging relative to the national reference point (Moore & Fry, 2011).

For many years, governments across Canada and in many other jurisdictions have pursued place-based polices to stimulate rural development. Traditionally, rural place-based policy has been associated with top-down sector/infrastructure investments, service subsidies (health care and education), and region-specific tax incentives or funds. Emergent policies, on the other hand, are generally more collaborative by nature. Over the years, rural place-based policy and practice has evolved in order to respond and adjust to changing rural socioeconomic realities (Goldenberg, 2008). According to Goldenberg (2008), there are several broad policy approaches and practices to support rural development. These approaches include:

- Traditional economic instruments: grants, contributions, loans to businesses, tax incentives and financial measures targeted at rural small businesses and enterprise development.
- Innovation investments in technology and regional clusters: investments in research and development, tax incentives to businesses and industries, commercialization and marketing of products and services, support for innovation clusters and investments in human capital.
- Community economic development: where policies and practices are driven by non-profits, in particular co-ops and community trusts, to encourage local economic development.
- Community development and capacity building: where policies and practices enhance the capacity of a community or region in order to identify issues, set goals, develop plans and initiate long term

strategies to take charge of their own development. These approaches and practises emphasize the importance of asset building designed to augment the resources and assets of communities and individuals to strengthen their ability to address their own needs.

An example of the last approach to rural development is the government sponsored development of regional education plans in three parts of BC – the northwest, northeast and Kootenays. People from various interested sectors within the regions were invited to identify the educational challenges and opportunities of the regions. This initiative was particularly initiated by the current interest in the oil and liquefied natural gas industry.

Emergent place-based policies and practices more frequently being used for rural development are often described as partnerships and/or new governance models (Goldenberg, 2008). These models are more open to unique regional and community differences, are collaborative in nature and cut across and blend many different practices and policy approaches. Emergent place-based policy/partnership models recognize the importance of authentic partnerships between governments, the private sector, communities, voluntary organizations, educational and other institutions (Goldenberg, 2008). In partnership models, the government essentially acts as the means, providing opportunity, resources and authority. The government partners with the community so the residents and stakeholders have a greater say and responsibility in local decisions. According to Goldenberg (2008):

The increasing importance being attached to place-based policies reflects growing recognition of the complexity and interrelated nature of modern social and economic issues and the need for effective community-based and community-driven strategies that are rooted in local knowledge, draw on and mobilize local resources and expertise, and are delivered through networked relationships and real partnerships (p. 7).

What are Place-Based Approaches?

There are, of course, large variations between communities in terms of their local economies, industry composition, human capital, resources and assets (Froy & Giguère, 2010). These variations are often attributed to natural resources, historical developments and socioeconomic conditions (Froy & Giguère, 2010). As local economies, demographics, and cultures shift, their impacts on local places manifest in a variety of ways; this shift applies to all communities, rural and urban alike. Therefore, policy analysts, practitioners and residents are increasingly putting a higher value on the importance of "place" as the organizing principle and unit of analysis for social and economic change; place-based approaches are increasingly being seen as effective strategies for meeting the needs of individual communities (Bradford, 2008).

At their core, place-based approaches assume that the community matters and that the residents are the key to understanding and addressing their issues. These approaches are based on the understanding that people who live in the community truly know their problems and they are also the ones who are the key to the solutions.

Place-based approaches use collaborative means to address complex socioeconomic issues through interventions defined at a specific geographic scale. Place-based approaches are designed in a manner so that local stakeholders are engaged in a participatory process within a place – be it a neighborhood,

city, or region (Bellefontaine & Wisener, 2011). Put more simply, multiple stakeholders come together across sectors to address the issues that occur within a specific location.

While the focus, scope and intensity of place-based approaches vary, they most commonly result in new, locally-made strategies and interventions that use, modify and/or extend existing resources in order to better serve the particular needs of a given community. Place-based approaches take a holistic approach when considering issues (Acker & Rowen, 2013). The approaches allow people in a community to investigate how parts interrelate and how their issues have evolved over time within the context of the community. Community members gain a better understanding of interdependencies within systems and are better able to identify the leverage points to achieve desired changes. People can redefine their viewpoints and drive collaborations that are necessary to address local issues.

Generally, place-based approaches are quite amorphous; they can be constructed in a variety of ways and can be initiated by many different types of institutions. Place-based approaches can also be referred to as comprehensive community initiatives, community revitalization or change efforts and asset-based development.

Why Use Place-Based Approaches for Rural Communities?

Rural Canada is comprised of a large number of heterogeneous small towns, villages and remote locations that are in many ways just as diverse, if not more, than Canada's urban centres (Reimer & Markey, 2008). There are a number of unique factors that differentiate and distinguish the diversity of rural communities. Distance, density, assets, social norms, populations, history and heritage are all different; these features shape and define the different identities and aspects that make up rural Canada (Reimer & Markey, 2008).

In the initial stages of the research planning project, community leads identified the issues that they thought community members would talk about. As many of the issues were the same – lack of small business, lack of volunteers, aging population – there was a feeling that all of the community plans would look the same. At the end of the project, participants were struck by the diversity of the solutions: they noted that: "we are the same in so many ways, but we are also so different."

Given the level of diversity within rural Canada and due to myriad unique challenges and issues that face many rural communities across the country, there is no single silver bullet that will address all issues. While the contexts and challenges in rural communities can be very different, locally crafted strategies that align to the needs and capacity of rural communities may offer some promise. As each community has different conditions, assets, identities and forms of governance, addressing specific community issues will ultimately depend on the capacity of the community to mobilize resources and address its challenges.

According to Reimer and Markey (2008), "place" matters because assets, services, governance and identities all are formed, reinforced and occur in places. The Rural Research Centre (2004) contends that characteristics, needs, and capacities vary greatly in rural communities. This finding suggests that community-based solutions will be more successful because the effectiveness of local solutions ultimately depends on the capacity of a community, its resources and its collective efficacy. According to Reimer and Bollman (2009), when policies and actions are detached from places and the people that reside in them, they often undermine the formal and informal structures which local residents rely on.

There are also many concerns about the negative impacts of general policies and practices when they are not appropriately adapted to the specific dynamics of rural communities. Too often, top down policies are disconnected from the needs of rural communities and the human, physical, economic and development programs that are in place. When policies are not designed around the unique needs of specific communities, they are usually not reflective of the local assets, capacities and socioeconomic conditions which are critical aspects to take into consideration for community development. Furthermore, as most existing federal and provincial policy structures operate in bureaucratic silos and are individual or sector focused, they often fail to capture and address the important interconnected relationships that impact many rural communities. Successful policies, programs and actions in rural areas have to be particularly sensitive to the way in which the local economy, labour, service and networks are structured in different communities, as well as, the extra demands and/or unique factors that are specific to each community (Reimer & Markey, 2008). Place-based policies, approaches and practices can present viable alternatives; they can provide communities with greater levels of autonomy in the decisions that relate to their communities.

While many rural communities lack certain kinds of assets that are often located in larger towns and cities, they have other assets and are usually able to mobilize more quickly and with greater collective efficacy. In most rural communities, residents take on multiples roles; someone may be a local businessman as well as part of the volunteer fire department, on the town council and a member of a service club (Reimer & Markey, 2008). The advantage of multiple roles is that one person is familiar with many aspects of the community. The disadvantage is, of course, that there are fewer people to draw on for input and those people can become overtaxed.

Rural communities often have stronger cultural identities and higher levels of social capital, which can help foster collective actions. Given the nature of rural communities, place-based approaches offer a relevant and practical framework that can be tailored and adapted to their needs. It can align with their unique assets, socioeconomic conditions and identities.

Types of Place-Based Approaches and Characteristics

Central to place-based approaches is the idea that in order to improve the lives of individuals and families, it is essential to strengthen the community in which they live. While place-based approaches can be initiated from different fronts and can tackle a wide variety of issues, they tend to concentrate on two lines of work: human development/social services (education, healthcare, family well-being, workforce development) and physical revitalization/economic development (affordable housing, commercial revitalization, community development corporations, etc.) (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010).

During the past decade, governments and agencies in Canada have adopted a number of place-based initiatives in public health, poverty alleviation, public safety, economic development, Aboriginal community planning, child and senior services, and homelessness. Some notable Canadian place-based initiatives include the Local Immigration Partnership Program, Homelessness Partnering Strategy, Community Futures Program, Models Program, New Rural Economies Project, the Vibrant Communities project and the Literacy Now project.

While the scale, focus and intensity of place-based approaches differ, Bellefontaine and Wisener (2011) describe these initiatives as "having several key characteristics which include multi-sectoral stakeholders, leveraging local knowledge and assets, shared stakeholder ownership of the initiatives, pooled resources

and entwined accountability" (p. 7). According to Kubisch, Auspos, Brown and Dewar (2010), most placebased approaches:

- Are defined by a geographic area targeted for change, and this area is the administrative launch pad for the initiative.
- Explicitly link people and place dimensions to the work of addressing the issue.
- Place priority on "community building" and highlight the socio, cultural, economic and organizational attributes of the community and populations.
- Analyze needs through a comprehensive lens and make links between social, economic, physical and civic development.
- Mobilize support through resident engagement, ownership and community-based activities.
- Work on multiple levels and with multiple agencies that influence and align policy and practices so that they both can support community needs.

A major distinction between place-based approaches and traditional strategies is that decision-making and other responsibilities are often diffused and shared at many different levels. While multi-level sharing can make the process more challenging, as reaching consensus is often difficult requiring compromises and trade-offs (Bellefontaine & Wisener, 2011), ultimately, the degree of collaboration and stakeholder engagement is the key to securing community buy-in and improving the effectiveness of the initiative. Working with a variety of actors also means a certain level of flexibility must be practiced, as placebased initiatives often follow an emergent learning process that evolves and shifts as discussions progress (Bellefontaine & Wisener, 2011).

The first LES plan in any community is an essential beginning place. The research communities had eight months to assemble a multi-sectored planning group and create a plan containing feasible actions. The communities will act on those plans in the coming year, which is outside the timeline of the research project. During the planning stage, each community identified action items that would be realistically achievable.

In BC, where the place-based planning process for literacy and essential skills has been going on for 12 years in more than 100 communities, plans are updated every year to meet changing needs. The communities have learned how to engage various stakeholder groups over time, and are able to build on previous actions from year to year. Actions in communities have deepened over the 12 years, particularly as partnerships mature, funding is proven, and awareness about the importance of various initiatives increases.

The communities involved in the research project each took different approaches to the planning process, although the approach was outlined and each community followed the same timeline. Some communities had an initial town hall meeting early in the process to gather people's thoughts and get input about issues. Other communities spent more time conducting individual and focus group interviews before holding a larger meeting to talk about solutions.

Traditional and Emergent Place-Based Approaches

For the past 20 years, many of the traditional place-based approaches are associated with Comprehensive Community Initiatives (CCIs). In most of these place-based approaches, comprehensiveness was the focus and objective of the initiative; they frequently analyzed community problems and assets holistically and achieved multiple results with a combination of inputs (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). In most of these initiatives, the community developed a plan and an implementation structure in order to respond to community issues in a comprehensive way. Furthermore, in most of these traditional place-based approaches, community capacity building principles and practices were incorporated in a variety of ways to engage community stakeholders.

As place-based approaches evolved, practitioners increasingly recognized that working on all fronts may not be feasible and can lead to drifting from the goals and focus (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). Emerging place-based approaches often search for the right balance between appreciating the complex and systemic nature of problems and finding feasible and focused solutions. These new approaches find strategic entry points for structuring the work and focus on single issues or outcomes that can be attainable (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). In many ways, most of these more focused place-based initiatives stay true to the principles and practices used in traditional place-based interventions in that the initiatives bring a comprehensive analysis to the cause of the problem, make connections to other domains of work, and recognize that the community has an influence on the problem. However, the main difference between emergent place-based approaches and traditional ones is that their focus and goals are much more feasible in terms of capacity and resources.

Because of the short timeline for this project, the research communities were encouraged to focus on one issue and plan actions that they thought were achievable in the short term with the resources they had. They were able to identify a number of issues but then chose the most pressing one or two, or the one for which they could identify a fairly immediate solution and/or available resources.

While emergent place-based initiatives are often smaller in scope, in some ways, they are much more rigorous. Many emergent place-based initiatives are more committed to research, theory of change methodologies, collective impacts, data collection (longitudinal), ongoing evaluations (formative and summative), evidence-based decisions and continuous program improvement (Auspos & Kubisch, 2012). As the number of place-based initiatives has increased over the past two decades, a stronger evidence base is emerging concerning what kinds of models, structures and practices work more effectively, under different contexts and conditions.

Place-Based Models

Place-based efforts bring a comprehensive analysis to the cause of local issues and share similar community engagement practices; however, how the efforts are initiated, delivered and are administered can vary widely. Three models that are most commonly used for place-based initiatives were identified based on literature reviews and practice. These models are often dependent on the purpose of the initiative, how it is funded, operating jurisdiction and/or government level, location contexts and assets. While these three place-based models are not definitive, and many place-based initiatives blend certain elements together, they are useful to explain and to classify some structural differences in how place-based initiatives are designed.

Single Institution Model

In the single institution model, a single organization or agency leads and manages the place-based initiative. One agency can either work independently with the community or can build partnerships with other organizations to address community issues. Services can also either be delivered solely by the lead organization or the lead organization can diffuse services to other partners yet still manage the initiative. In most cases, an existing organization spearheads the initiative; however, at times, an entirely new organization can be created to either initiate or deliver the initiative. In many cases, the single agency essentially acts as a backbone organization, drives the initiative and manages the administrative, coordination and communication aspects, as well as having the final say in the decision-making processes. There are many examples of single institution place-based models: Harlem Children's Zone and Pathways to Education in Canada are several of the most recognized.

Consortium Model

Another model sometimes used in place-based initiatives could be explained as a community consortium. In this model, either a group of organizations come together or a wide range of local community partners and/or stakeholders are brought together to form a committee to initiate, drive and direct a place-based initiative. By its very nature, a community consortium model is more collaborative and is designed to represent different interests of a community. In this model, many members have a say in the direction and strategy of the initiative, and how it is implemented. In some cases, the consortium eventually becomes an organization of its own; in other cases, its role is to guide, oversee the initiative and be independent from the implementation of the intervention and the actual service delivery. An example of this type of model is the Local Immigration Partnership initiative.

External or Franchise Model

In many place-based efforts, an external model or franchise model is utilized. In this model, the driver of the initiative is led by an external agency not located in the community. This external organization sets up, provides technical assistance and supports local institutions in order to develop a place-based initiative. This type of model is usually initiated by a foundation, research or policy organization and/or innovation center. Many times, the goal of these types of place-based initiatives is to test and demonstrate if certain models, practices or approaches can be replicable and scalable under different contexts, service providers and conditions. In many cases, the external agency essentially becomes an intermediary that comes into a community, brings local actors together, supports capacity development, modifies existing services and ensures for quality. An example of this type of model is the Vibrant Communities initiative.

Sometimes a combination of models is used. The research project for community literacy and essential skills development used a combination of the external/franchise model and the consortium model. The impetus for the project came from an external organization, but a wide range of local community partners/stakeholders were invited to participate in discussions about the challenges of the community and potential solutions. A core group of interested community representatives, called a task group in the research project, led the initiative and met regularly to lay out the approach for discussions, identify people who could, or needed to be, involved and examine the results of multiple discussions. The core group made recommendations about how to group goals and actions and which ones were most reasonable to be the first actions. The task group advised and monitored the community facilitator who conducted individual interviews, arranged for focus group and large group meetings, and did the actual writing of the plan. In Gold River, the community champion took on the role of a task group until community

discussions, led by the provincial partner organization, generated enough interest to form a larger task group. This group will guide the actions that were identified in the plan.

PLACE-BASED PRACTICE

Community Engagement Practices

Effective place-based initiatives often use different sets of community engagement activities to strengthen community capacity to identify, address and develop solutions to community issues. According to Kubisch, Auspos, Brown and Dewar (2010), there are four main areas related to building the capacities of communities: leadership development, organization capacity, community connectedness (social capital) and community planning/organizing.

Participants in the research community discussions and activities noted that the planning process led to the building of some capacity in the community. First of all, some communities had not had discussions about literacy and essential skills ever or for some time. Merely having those discussions created new thinking about how issues in the community could be addressed, or raised issues that many people were not aware of. In Saskatchewan, the people who were facilitating the discussion were from business, economic and community development backgrounds. Talking about literacy and essential skills provided new leadership opportunities for them.

The actions that resulted from community plans engaged various organizations and created increased capacity. For example, the library in Hudson Bay will now offer courses in resume writing, interview skills and finding jobs online. Though librarians were assisting people with these tasks informally, they will now have partnerships to assist in this work and a more formal structure of delivery.

All of the research communities now have initial plans for assisting groups of people with LES-related learning. In the process of developing the plans, new connections were made between organizations and people that will assist them to continue planning for LES and, potentially, to support them in further collaborations.

Most place-based initiatives attempt to make the engagement process very inclusive. A potential challenge is the degree of community participation; what one initiative may describe as "deep community engagement" might appear to another as "occasional community consultation" (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). The question of how a community figures into the plan or fits into the theory of change differs based on the type of initiative and mandate.

Also, how members of the community participate in place-based planning and action depends on the history and the culture of the community as well as on the personalities who live there. Some communities already have a culture of collaboration and others have a culture of silos which creates competition for funding and supports. The culture of the community affects how efficiently a plan can be made and how effectively the plan can be carried out. In one research community, the coordinator of the project said that one long-time resident says refuses everything first, and it takes some convincing to make this refusal into assent. People in the community generally know about these kinds of idiosyncrasies and have learned what to expect; sometimes, they have learned how to handle them or know who can.

The place-based approach ensures that the community striving for change is at the heart of that change, and is inclusive. Therefore, the identity of the community, whether it is francophone, bilingual, multilingual or multicultural is automatically at the heart of defining the change for that community. However, it is possible that change might be achieved more quickly and easily when the community is homogeneous in language and culture. For example, the mostly francophone community of Hearst was able to mobilize quite quickly. There was an automatic shared understanding about the identity of the community. Kapuskasing is comprised of about equal numbers of French and English. Though planning discussions were conducted in French, input was received from English-speaking people and agencies. This input was important in terms of making the plan inclusive for all people in the community. Some communities contain Aboriginal populations who live on the outskirts of the community or who are not used to being engaged or who see themselves as separate from the mainstream population. In diverse communities, it is possible to leave out some groups, depending on who is driving the change. In order to be inclusive, careful consideration needs to be given to the makeup of the community and what will be required to engage all groups.

Effective community engagement can be used as a crucial tool for advancing community change goals and has long been a cornerstone aspect of place-based work (Harder and Company Community Research, 2011). In place-based initiatives, community engagement can be seen as a means to an end, or as end in itself (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). Indeed, in the research communities, just having the time and space for people to talk with each other helped to develop ideas about how to make a more effective community. Even in small communities, not everyone knows each other or knows what each organization is doing. The process relies heavily on the coordinator or facilitator, and there must be trust in that person and the facilitating organization for the process to be effective.

While community engagement is a crucial part of place-based work, it is not necessary or useful to be a part of every stage of an initiative; community feedback at different points of a place-based plan often requires different engagement strategies, often with different partners (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). Ideally, the place-based initiative should be adaptable as well as intentionally focused on the challenge(s) at hand (Auspos & Kubisch, 2012).

Though the research communities all used the tools of individual interviews, focus groups and town hall meetings, they engaged in this process using different timelines. One community held the town hall meeting at the beginning, followed by focus groups and individual interviews. The task group used the information that was gathered to make decisions about what to put in the plan and where to start. Other communities did individual interviews and focus groups first, bringing the information collected to the town hall meeting for a discussion about solutions to identified challenges. Interested community members were kept informed by email in all cases.

The Role of Intermediaries

As place-based approaches bring together a wide variety of stakeholders from within the community, from various sectors and from different levels, the role of an outside intermediary is often used as a broker to help counterbalance power inequities, ensure that the process is inclusive, keep partners true to the mission and marry the interests of different stakeholders (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). In many cases, the sponsoring foundation or lead organization of the place-based initiative assumes the role of the intermediary. In other cases, the lead organization can be an independent consultant. Outside intermediaries are often used to break down silos, align public, private and community stakeholders, and

conduct place-based practices that require more support and/or technical capacity than the community has internally. The roles and functions that intermediaries assume in place-based initiatives can vary based on the nature and purpose of the initiative. Listed below are some of the mediating functions intermediaries may use to support placed-based initiatives, as illustrated by Kubisch, Auspos, Brown and Dewar (2010):

- Gather data and provide technical assistance
- Convene discussions and hold forums
- Facilitate partnerships and coalitions
- Advocate for the community
- Assist with the processes of setting the vision, planning, implementation and evaluation
- Resolve conflicts and manage communications
- Broker relations with outside actors and stakeholders
- Keep true to the missions

In essence, successful examples of place-based initiatives value intermediaries. As outside "brokers," intermediaries are often able to analyze the self-interests of different stakeholders, find common areas of opportunities, support and identify specific actions that will benefit the community, develop strategies that can mobilize the community and provide technical assistance where capacity is limited.

Though most of the research communities hired facilitators who live in the communities, the specific provincial or national LES partner (Saskatchewan Literacy Network or RESDAC) and Decoda Literacy Solutions provided more objective assistance. These intermediaries were able to provide background, as well as examples and advice about possible ways to handle planning challenges. They also gave examples of the actions that other communities have taken to address some issues.

The City of Victoria, British Columbia was undertaking a place-based strategy at about the same time as the Strengthening Rural Canada Project. Although Victoria is not rural and was not part of this project, its process and plan were compared to the process and plans of the communities in the SRC project. In Victoria, a consultant was hired to guide the community through an extensive LES planning process, funded through grants from community foundations. The entire process took almost two years. Starting with a daylong community-wide forum, the consultant took the information from this meeting and then recruited people to assemble a strategy team to take the results further. The team met four times over the course of four months. The consultant kept the process focused, and on track. He designed the questions for each session, recorded the sessions, and took notes. He then brought a more detailed plan to work from for the next session. By the end, he was able to produce an "LES outcomes roadmap" that the strategy team was happy with. The team then took the roadmap to the broader community and asked community members to mark where they were on the map and what they thought the priorities were. Victoria has since set up task groups to implement the actions that were considered most important and most achievable.

Place-Based Activities and Practices

Place-based practices and activities that are typically used generally fall under the following categories: Community outreach and organizing, knowledge building and analysis activities, planning exercises, actions and implementation strategies, and evaluations.

Community Outreach and Organizing Activities

Community outreach and organizing activities are typically used as a way to build momentum and engage community residents about the purpose of the initiative. According to Burns and Brown (2012), community engagement is used as a way to accomplish one or more of the following key functions:

- Gain knowledge of the community
- Establish relationships and build mutual trust
- Identify shared interests and develop shared goals
- Build local implementation capacity
- Develop local leadership

Community outreach and organizing activities can be interviews, public consultations and forums, events, and door-to-door campaigns.

During the research project, community leaders conducted individual interviews and held small focus groups with specific members of the community. These activities helped to raise awareness and garnish ideas to bring forward to larger meetings. They also encouraged participation from community members who might not attend or speak up at public forums. Larger and more inclusive meetings created bigger conversations where people could build on each other's ideas and grapple with the challenges that they see in the community. The larger format helped people to understand each other and to share what they were each currently doing. Holding this meeting was an important part of the place-based approach and integral to its success.

Knowledge Building and Analysis Activities

In order to develop a better understanding of what the community issues are, a comprehensive understanding of the current state and conditions of a community is important. Knowledge building and analysis activities are usually done to gather evidence (both qualitative and quantitative) that can identify important conditions, as well as capture insights that are affecting a community. Typical activities used to build knowledge include a review of existing community literature and research; past projects and initiatives; analysis of publicly available community statistical data sets; consultation with key stakeholders, surveys and focus groups; asset-mapping exercises; identifying strengths, weaknesses, and opportunities; and threats (SWOT) analysis.

Most importantly, the people in the community share their knowledge when they are in a room together. For example, people who work in early childhood share their understanding about services in the community and the issues that children are experiencing. Adult education providers can provide information about the education opportunities available for the parents of those children. The information shared across sectors often leads to new ideas about how services can work together.

Planning Exercises

Community planning process activities are often "structured" in a way that provides a platform for residents and stakeholders to work together to produce a plan of action, which reflects a community's visions and goals around a particular issue. Ideally, the planning process should provide a means for community stakeholders to voice their ideas and perspectives and build a consensus on a plan that can guide and legitimize following actions (Cornerstone Consulting Group, 2002). The planning process should also be a way to transmit community information and data so that residents can be better informed about some of the issues that are affecting the community. According to Burns and Brown's work (2012), community planning is an important engagement tool because it serves many functions and provides a way to:

- Build and strengthen relationships with different community stakeholders.
- Provide a platform for different types of stakeholders to express their particular interests and concerns to one another, allowing conflicting views to be heard and debated.
- Build consensus on priorities that can guide later implementation steps.
- Allow community stakeholders to discover opportunities to assemble complementary resources and expertise, thus providing a stronger foundation for plan implementation.
- Draw attention to the community and its issues among larger prospective internal and external stakeholders.

Actions and Implementation Strategies

Implementing community based plans, taking actions and managing a place-based initiative with a wide range of stakeholders, is not a simple or easy endeavor to accomplish. By their very nature, place-based initiatives are messy and ambiguous. At the core of the place-based work is the ability to work with multiple partners at the community level, which is considered to be an iterative learning process. This process allows stakeholders to continuously adjust strategies in response to the community needs. During the process, actions and implementation strategies should be designed to deepen relationships and strengthen collective efficacy to effectively create and implement solutions. According to Harder and Company Community Research (2011), leadership and staff capacity with strong organizational, communication skills, political acumen, as well as an ability to work across a number of sectors at once is important. Furthermore, leadership requires a talent for convening, facilitating, and mediating parties who have conflicting interests (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010).

Managing a place-based initiative often presents challenges. Due to the inherent complexity of place based work, there is often a need to develop more formalized management structures that can support cross sector partnerships, as well as include broader community participation. According to Harder and Company Community Research (2011), there are three major management tasks that are often required to support the implementation of place based initiatives:

- Maintaining a large number of productive working relationships.
- Ensuring that a wide range of activities and investments are geared in a mutually reinforcing way toward shared goals.

• Creating accountability structures that promote individual and organizational commitment to these shared goals.

In the early stages of community LES planning in British Columbia, community representatives identified the need for a local literacy coordinator. These coordinators would keep developing the conversation about literacy and assist partners to take the actions that were identified. A core planning group called a literacy task group continued to work with the coordinators. Over time, the literacy coordinators in BC have gained the trust of their community members and are able to facilitate the solving of complex issues identified by their task groups. Now, when members of the communities have ideas or challenges around literacy and skill development, they turn to the literacy coordinators who connect them with the people and organizations that can help. If a larger community issue is identified, the coordinator convenes a community forum to discuss this issue.

As place-based initiatives progress, there is a need to develop clear and well-defined structures and processes. While these structures and processes will be different based on the nature of the place-based initiative and assets in the community, management structures and protocols should be clear and transparent. Harder and Company Community Research (2011) suggests that effective management structures and processes for place based work should include:

- Clearly defined roles and responsibilities, operating structures, procedures, and financial protocols
- Transparent distribution of resources.
- A set of defined expectations that hold each of the initiatives partners accountable to one another and to the initiatives goals.
- Open avenues of communication.

When working with multiple stakeholders, many place-based initiatives frequently use standard management practices such as memorandums of understanding (MOUs), terms and conditions, guiding principles, and other coordinating management tools to establish clear guidelines.

Decoda Literacy Solutions and communities in British Columbia have developed terms of reference for literacy task groups, job descriptions for literacy coordinators, and steward organizations that manage the literacy coordinator position. The distribution of resources for coordinated LES work is transparent to all of the stakeholders. There are clearly-defined expectations and accountabilities, as well as designated provincial supports, training opportunities and avenues for sharing knowledge.

RESULTS-BASED MANAGEMENT

Many place-based initiatives use results or outcome based management practices to align multiple partners and actions to the specific goals of the initiative, regardless of structures or purpose of the initiative (Kubisch, Auspos, Brown & Dewar, 2010). According to Harder and Company Community Research (2011), results based management practices are used to inculcate a culture of results and accountability with the intended goal to inject a relentless focus on specific outcomes which are used as a guide for specific actions and choices made by partners of place based work. The starting point for any performance management plan in any place-based initiative is a shared vision among stakeholders and clarification of each stakeholder's roles and responsibilities in achieving the collective goals (Auspos & Kubisch, 2012). When the change required and the goals to reach that change are well-articulated, they can guide and clarify what each of the various stakeholders is responsible for and what they have to do to produce the intended outcomes. As such, goals and actions need to be grounded with a fair amount of detail and not be vague. Auspos and Kubisch (2012) further suggest that performance management contain:

- Performance planning: setting goals, data requirements, and performance standards
- Performance measurement: collecting information on each stakeholder's performance and group progress toward the collective goals
- Performance management: reviewing the data to diagnose problems and develop strategies to improve stakeholder performance

There is often some confusion over the difference between performance management and evaluation. The key difference is that managers use performance management for course correction, while evaluation is used to assess the outcomes of an intervention. In order to manage performance, key place-based stakeholders must review the data continuously and systematically to determine if they are on the right track. Comparing the actual performance with expected targets allows place-based participants to pinpoint where things are moving along and where there are some potential issues (Auspos & Kubisch, 2012). Results based management practices have the ability to structure place based actions in a clear and focused manner that is designed to reach specific goals.

Place-based initiatives vary considerably in terms of their objectives, approaches, instruments and implementation. These differences impact the shape and nature of the evaluation. According to Burstein and Tolley (2011), there are few common place-based evaluation approaches due to their amorphous nature, and they feature a wide range of frameworks, strategies and activities (2011). Evaluations, when done well, can help us understand which interventions work best under what conditions and identify which innovations can be scaled or replicated in other areas (ibid). Accessing community data, setting benchmarks, measuring capacity building, determining the attributions of long-term outcomes and accountability can also present many challenges. While evaluation frameworks are still a work in progress, they are crucial for the sustainability of these kinds of initiatives and allow for continuous development.

Overall, according to Sridharan (2011), place-based evaluations should utilize a theory of change methodology by deploying an emergent learning framework, being transparent about the evaluation techniques, enhancing the evidence base, determining if the intervention is working and generalizing key learnings as well as unintended consequences. Sridharan further states that some common practices can guide better place-based evaluations:

- Use an evaluation framework based on theory of change or a logic model
- Capture both qualitative and quantitative data
- Base evaluation on realistic expectations
- Capture real-time and emergent learnings
- Be transparent and clear to the community

There are two parts to results monitoring and evaluation in a place-based approach. One part is about monitoring and evaluating the process of developing a plan or deciding on actions. The other part is about monitoring and evaluating how well the activities are addressing the issue that is at the heart of the approach.

As the research planning project was not funded beyond the planning year, overall evaluation and results monitoring are only about the development of the plan. The evaluation of individual actions in each community will need to take place outside of the research. Plans include statements about how each community plans to assess the impact of immediate actions.

In British Columbia, where literacy planning has been ongoing for many years, looking at the effects of actions taken as well as monitoring the efficiency and success of the planning process itself is possible. Indicators about how the process is working involve the number of partnerships and collaborations, number and type of representation on task groups and advisory committees, numbers of initiatives, and evidence of increased awareness about literacy and essential skills.

Indicators of effective actions to increase literacy skills have been related to initial objectives about more people attending adult literacy programs, more family literacy programs offered in communities, and more funding for literacy work. Therefore, data has been collected about numbers and types of programs, attendance in programs, evidence of literacy awareness, and funding generated at the community level.

As the conversation in BC communities has expanded, additional data has been collected about the number of and attendance in a variety of programs for school-aged children, youth and seniors. Data collection includes information about the goals identified by the community, and whether those goals have been reached. These questions inform the work of the community for the next year: what changes need to be made?

In the research project, the following indicators of success related to the literacy and essential skills placebased approach and plan development were monitored:

1. Community connections are created

- How many people are talking about/engaged in discussions about LES?
- Who are they, and where are they coming from? (employment, education, health, library services, justice)
- What is the growth of the conversation over time? Does the conversation move from a focus on one age group or segment of the population to others, for example?
- How many relationships/partnerships are developed for delivering initiatives?
- How many connections are there between the planning task group and various other groups in the community?

2. Actions are identified to improve the community and learning in the community

- How many ideas for improving community and learning are generated?
- How many ideas are feasible? How many can actually be implemented?
- What is the depth and breadth of ideas? What is the level of impact of ideas?

3. Awareness is created about literacy and essential skills and the importance of continuous learning

- What are some examples of comments and actions that indicate increased understanding?
- How many learning events (e.g. family literacy day) are held?
- How many people attend learning events?

Longer-term outcomes and indicators that are more about the effectiveness of supporting literacy development are similar to those that are currently used in British Columbia:

4. People in communities participate in learning opportunities

- How many learning programs are in the community?
- What are the types and variety of learning programs in the community?
- How many people (by age groupings) are participating in programs?

5. Levels of literacy and essential skills are increased in communities

- What are some examples of comments and actions that indicate that people have stronger skills?
- Are programs reporting increased progress for individuals?
- How many more people are employed in the community?

In terms of determining progress against the outcome of increased literacy and essential skills, BC now has a database for adult literacy programs. The database uses a common assessment tool to show the learning progress of adults in those programs. This data can be collated to monitor progress toward the overall goal. It can also assist in determining where more program support might be required.

It would also be possible to start to suggest more finely-tuned common goals for communities in the province. For example, these goals could have to do with ensuring that all Grade 4 students are reading at grade level in the community, or ensuring that all students graduate with Grade 12 level reading skills.

Collective Impacts and Backbone Support Organizations

A relatively new approach that is gaining considerable traction in place-based work and in other social service and policy fields are Collective Impact. Defined as "long-term commitments by a group of important actors from different sectors to a common agenda for solving a specific social problem" (Kania & Kramer, 2011), Collective Impact can serve as a framework to align efforts by multiple agencies and partners to achieve better results. According to Born (2013), the underlying premise of Collective Impact is that no single organization can create change on complex social issues when they work alone. As such, change requires a collaborative approach that involves multiple stakeholders coordinating their efforts and working together around clearly-defined goals, which is very much the essence of place based work.

The work in BC is a good example of Collective Impact, since it has been ongoing since 2004 and brings together many important players in each community. The social issue of ensuring that people have the literacy and essential skills required in a knowledge-based, technologically-pervasive society is complex and requires cross-sectoral support.

It is generally considered that there are five broad conditions of collective success; common agenda, shared measurement systems, mutually reinforcing activities, continuous communication and backbone support organizations (Kania & Kramer, 2011). While all of these conditions are important to consider in achieving collective impacts in place-based work, in terms of actions and implementation strategies, the role of a backbone support organization can often determine the success or failure of an initiative as a whole (Born, 2013). According to Kania and Kramer (2011):

The backbone organization requires a dedicated staff separate from the participating organizations that can plan, manage, and support the initiative through ongoing facilitation, technology and communications support, data collection and reporting, and handling the myriad logistical and administrative details needed for the initiative to function smoothly. Regardless of the structure of the place-based initiative, it is important that there is some form of lead or backbone organization that can drive and bring stakeholders together to achieve collective impacts (p. 40).

Decoda Literacy Solutions is the "backbone" organization for the more than 100 communities in British Columbia who have community literacy/skills development plans. In the beginning, Decoda visited every community to help them understand the place-based solutions model and how to get started. Over the years, Decoda has distributed funding and provided facilitation for the planning meetings when needed. The organization has been asked to join the meetings as the "authority" when there are challenges that cannot be resolved within the community task groups. Decoda has not been prescriptive in its role, but has provided guidance, respecting the community process, the community players, the community vision, and community needs. In addition, Decoda has provided measurement and evaluation tools and has managed the data provided by each community every year. It has advocated for ongoing funding and brokered relationships with provincial-level stakeholders.

EVALUATION AND LEARNINGS FROM THE RESEARCH PROJECT

There was considerable passion behind the discussions in the research communities. For community development and economic development people, seeing the link between their areas of work and LES was an eye-opening experience. Similarly, businesspeople realized the link between their skill requirements and LES. These important realizations made people dig into thinking about what needs to happen to ensure that residents of communities have the skills that they need.

It was helpful that the project encouraged broad thinking; it was not just about reading but about all essential skills. The discussion encouraged thinking about all the issues of the community and how skill development could assist with solutions – as well as how solutions could assist with skill development. Having a small script – but not too much – was helpful, so that facilitators could speak genuinely to their individual communities. This flexibility relieved pressure and allowed relationships to build in their own ways.

All rural communities seemingly have similar issues (lack of public transportation, youth out-migration, lack of volunteers and key essential services), but the ways that they address those and the process that they are able to go through to resolve these issues are quite different.

If the facilitator is not a literacy practitioner, it is more difficult to extrapolate the literacy pieces from the community discussions. Literacy practitioners are able to see the links to skill development in the various issues of the community. Conversely, training for literacy practitioners in the language and goals of economic development would be helpful.

In Ontario and BC, communities had had more discussions about literacy and essential skills prior to the planning project than the communities in Saskatchewan. This was probably because BC and Ontario each have "infrastructures of support" that consistently bring attention to literacy and essential skills, resulting in a greater general awareness of LES in those two provinces. In BC, there is a network of community literacy coordinators and many local literacy organizations and programs. In Ontario, there are also many local literacy programs and organizations as well as regional support organizations.

Prior to the planning process, even very small communities were segmented, and these segments were not talking to each other. As a result of the LES planning approach, there was more discussion and interaction between the various aspects of communities. This resulted in immediate actions that likely would not have happened otherwise. For example, in at least two of the communities, the LES plan is being integrated with the official community plans of the municipalities. There is some hope that the integration will help to ensure that the actions identified in the plan will be widely supported.

There were aspects to the place-based planning approach that were difficult. Getting the conversation going was hard in some places because it was new and people had not thought about it before, or for a long time. In other cases, interest was difficult to generate because the conversation had been going on for some time and people were tiring of the subject, even though they were making progress on the issue.

Related to this is the fact that the lead community organization and/or facilitator must create or claim its own "authority" to bring people together to have the discussion. The clout behind the research project was that it was nationally funded. However, there was no funding for implementing the plans and no funding to carry out iterative planning and action over time. The motivation for making a plan had to come from wanting to do the right thing for the community and the people residing in it.

Having someone who was paid to initiate and continue the discussion as well as do the work arising from it was helpful, and people became excited as they began to think about what they could do.

Each community plan looks different. All plans follow a template of topics and questions to be answered; however, the goals, actions, themes, and outcomes are laid out either in tables, or more narratively, depending on what makes sense to the community task group. By their nature, initial community plans are fairly simple since they must start with actions that are most immediately feasible. This is also true for the research communities. The ongoing plans of communities from across BC are more mature in that there has been time for considerable action and the plans build each year. By comparison, the community literacy plan for Victoria is a complex document covering every facet of literacy delivery, as well as the policy development and support that needs to accompany it. The Victoria plan is a comprehensive roadmap that was facilitated by experienced planners with helpful technology not available to most communities. Despite this advantage, further time must be taken for community members to identify individual actions related to the topics of the plan. The simpler community plans of the research project are more "nimble" in nature.

Importantly, all communities affirmed that receiving funding for implementing actions would have changed the dynamic of the planning discussions enormously. People would likely identify different and possibly more in-depth actions if there was funding both for actions and for iterative planning over a longer period of time because there would be a greater possibility of fully addressing LES issues. Engaging people and coming up with actions was more difficult when there was no funding immediately available. There are likely a number of ways to provide this kind of funding, including seed money that communities match. However, most critically, the funding has to match the place-based philosophy of being in the control of the community.

Community Connections

People from various parts of the community participated in the planning process. They came from employment agencies, libraries, schools, colleges, public health, municipalities, Chambers of Commerce, literacy organizations, community service organizations, businesses, service clubs, justice, First Nations and immigrant groups. There were also interested citizens involved – people who wanted to participate in the

place where they live. In every community, there was an expectation that very few people would attend the town hall meetings, as there is seldom very good turnout for such meetings. In every case, community facilitators were surprised by the number of people who attended – between 10 and 36 people at each one. In the small community of Gold River, 36 passionate people attended the community meeting.

In addition, over 100 more people in the six pilot communities were engaged individually and in small groups. As the actions from the planning process are developing, more people are coming forward to participate.

The planning process furthered a number of collaborations that already existed and sometimes created new ones. These collaborations were not formalized partnerships. Indeed, formalized partnerships are rare in small, rural communities. More usually, people just agree to work together and begin to do so.

In one community, the Chamber of the Commerce and the Town were not working closely before this project; however, they are now planning to take on a project together. Their relationship has changed as a result of the planning process. In another community, several organizations made an application for funding together when they would normally have each applied and been in competition with each other. In another community, the First Nations band is participating in the development of the plan in collaboration with the school district administration.

Identified Actions

A total of 111 possible actions were identified by the six research communities in their community plans. Of these, at least 10 actions were taken either immediately or within the first few months following the planning process. The complete community literacy and essential skills plans from the project can be found at the Strengthening Rural Canada website (<u>StrengtheningRuralCanada.ca</u>).

At least 75 unique organizations are identified as participants in possible actions. In all of the research communities, municipal representation was present at the community discussions and at least two communities will integrate the literacy and essential skills plans into their overall municipal plans.

Interestingly, though it is difficult for people and organizations to see how they can take on in-depth actions that require more funding, there is a certain amount of competitiveness about who "gets" to do the work, or about who "owns" it. Conversely, many organizations do not see LES support as their responsibility until they understand how skill improvement will be an immediate benefit to them. In the end, the development of basic skills is everyone's responsibility and there is enough work for everyone.

The planning conversation is usually quite vague at the beginning. People raise issues like the lack of services and transportation. Eventually the discussion moves to more specifics that have to do with immediate problems and more possible solutions. People start to talk about what they can actually do, what is physically and financially possible. This conversation shift narrows the discussion in terms of actions.

The discussion and actions also depend on who is participating in the discussion at any given time; one group could change the direction of the conversation. For example, a conversation with recent immigrants produced the realization that they require upfront assistance when they arrive in the community. People did not know of this issue before, so an action to resolve it became a more immediate part of that community's plan.

An initial motivator for participation such as the local closure of the college campus can change as the group begins to think of other ways to provide training and use local expertise. For example, a

partnership between the library and local businesses could replace some of the college services that are now missing.

In all communities, there was a discussion about volunteerism. Initially, this discussion was about the lack of volunteers, the need for young people to volunteer, and the exhaustion of the few people who do volunteer. This discussion evolved to be about appreciating volunteers and understanding what is learned when people volunteer. Important questions were raised, such as "Is there a way to be more intentional about that learning? Can the learning be linked to other parts of people's lives?"

In one community, people were concerned about the closure of the local college campus. In addition, Service Canada support had been reduced. The library was receiving more and more requests for support with resumes and filling out government forms. After some discussion, the library and several businesses decided to offer computer, budgeting, and resume-writing courses at the library.

In many communities family resource programs (mostly early learning programs) are well established. Mostly, they are focused on the outcomes for children. Adult LES programs are not as common and are more difficult to establish or embed. The discussion about adults who are not skilled is more difficult because of the stigma attached to not having these skills. The language that is used to talk about adult learning programs is an important consideration. Reducing stigma can be assisted by situating programs at a college or continuing education part of a school district. Consequently, people going to the LES program are part of a larger group of adults who are continuing education in a variety of ways.

The way that funding is provided can also make the delivery of adult literacy programs more difficult. For example, some funding can only be applied to programs for specific cultural groups, notably francophone, anglophone or First Nations. In small communities, this selective funding can make delivery almost impossible since there are not enough people in any one group to make a viable program, or the intervention is then too visible as a literacy program. As a result, people will not attend, or the administration and reporting for several funding streams is untenable.

Communities may need to start slowly with small interventions and work toward broader and bigger adult literacy interventions. Having an organization or person with a vision for LES present in the community is critical to the continuity of focus on LES delivery. Without this type of paid support, everyone forgets about literacy and essential skills.

Awareness

Planning for literacy and essential skills introduced new language to some communities. People began to share their experiences about what client groups are facing in terms of the need for skills. A common theme raised in every community was the difficulty that people have with government forms. As these increasingly need to be filled out online, many people are struggling to either find what they need or fill out the forms.

There was increased awareness and some alarm about what children are not learning at school. For example, some schools do not teach how to read analog clocks or how to make monetary change; the computerized world has changed the kinds of things that are taught at school. This observation led to discussions about where responsibility lies for some kinds of learning, and when certain skills should be taught. Perhaps there is some confusion about what the role of the school is and what the role of the parent is. What do parents need to be teaching and what do schools teach? Are there family literacy programs in

the community and who is going to those programs? How can various agencies support the kinds of learning that need to happen at home? How can there be more awareness about supportive programs?

Employers reported lack of creative thinking, motivation and math skills. There was considerable discussion about how people learn those skills, as well as when and where they learn them. Whose responsibility is it to teach those things?

In some resource-based communities, people expressed concern regarding the academic skills of young people graduating from high school. If gaining employment within these resource-based industries only requires proof of a Grade 12 diploma, a student may focus only on meeting the minimum credit requirements for graduation. Consequently, some graduates who wish to further their training and education may not meet all the admission requirements for post-secondary programming.

Observations About Place-Based Planning:

- Connectivity equals vibrancy in the community. If large community service organizations do not participate, it is difficult to make the plan because major community programs are not clearly identified or able to participate in possible actions. However, it is important to work with those people who want to work with you. If you wait for everyone that you think should be at the table, you will likely never get started.
- Community planning is vague and hard to explain at first. You just have to get into it.
- The "culture" of a community makes a difference. For example, where people are used to working together, the place-based approach and planning process is much easier.
- Separate cultures within the community can be hard to integrate. This does not mean just language groups, but can apply to diverse ways of thinking, age groups and others.
- The process of planning is as important, or possibly more important, than the actual plan. This is because the process builds the relationships critical for acting on solutions.
- Relationships play a pivotal role in the place-based planning process.
- Influential people in the community make a difference -either positive or negative.
- The approach to place-based planning and action varies from place to place, and it must be flexible or it does not work.
- Identifying issues is easier for people, but thinking about solutions is more difficult. Putting aside funding considerations and thinking about what needs to happen is helpful. If we had the funding, what would we do?
- The same people who are always involved in community development are exhausted. Bringing new people into the discussion about the community is helpful.
- Talking/planning needs to move to action quite quickly. Conversely, it is important to make sure that everyone understands the issues at hand. There needs to be a balance of talking and acting.
- The way that funding is provided from government and many other granting bodies does not support place-based approaches.

Observations about the issue of LES in the context of place-based planning:

- People don't understand LES until they see how it meets their immediate needs. They want to know about how improving LES will help them in the short term.
- It is important to include and talk directly with people who have LES needs or requirements related to living in the community.

As rural Canada continues to undergo significant demographic challenges and economic restructuring, the future sustainability of many rural communities may be in question. Over the past 50 years, the combination of low fertility rates, out-migration of youth, as well as the inability to attract immigrants has led to significant population decline in rural Canada. Many rural communities in Canada are reaching a tipping point where they will not be able to sustain basic levels of services and facilities that are needed to foster vibrant communities. Growing populations and a strong local economy go hand in hand; without working-age populations, businesses and local services cannot be supported, and without businesses and local services, residents cannot be kept or attracted.

Rural communities in Canada face a unique set of challenges. Yet, they are each unique in their ability to address these challenges. Consequently, a one-size-fits-all approach will not work to assist them. There are no simple policy solutions for strengthening rural communities; locally crafted place-based strategies that can align to the contexts and capacity of rural communities may offer some promise. Place-based approaches could offer a relevant methodological framework that can be designed and adapted to appropriately harness the unique assets, socioeconomic conditions and identities of specific rural communities and regions.

In particular, place-based approaches can provide a useful infrastructure of support for the widespread development of literacy and essential skills. That infrastructure would allow for more cohesive theory of change methodologies, collective impact evaluations, long term data collection, ongoing formative and summative evaluations and evidence-based decision making.

REFERENCE LIST

Acker, C. & Rowen, N. (2013). Research in motion: Creating hope, opportunity and results for disadvantaged youth. The Canadian Journal of Career Development. 12(1), 63-79. Retrieved from http://cicdonline.ca/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/Creating-Hope-Opportunity-and-Results.pdf

Alasia, A. & Magnusson, E. (2005). Occupational skill level: The divide between rural and urban Canada. *Rural and Small Town Canada Analysis Bulletin*, 6(2). Retrieved from <u>http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/21-006-x/21-006-x2005002-eng.pdf</u>

Auspos, P. & Kubisch, C. A. (2012). Performance management in complex, place-based work: What it is, what it isn't, and why it matters. Washington, DC: The Aspen Institute. Retrieved from https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/files/content/images/rcc/Aspen Performance Management.pdf

Bellefontaine, T. & Wisener, R. (2011). The evaluation of place-based approaches: Questions for further research. Ottawa, Ont.: Policy Horizons Canada. Retrieved from http://www.horizons.gc.ca/sites/default/files/Publication-alt-format/2011_0074_evaluationpb_e.pdf

Bollman, R. D. (1998). *Linkages between human capital and rural development*. Brandon, Man.: The Rural Development Institute, Brandon University. Retrieved from <u>http://www.brandonu.ca/rdi/wp-</u> <u>content/blogs.dir/116/files/2015/08/Human Capital and Rural Dev What Are Linkages.pdf</u>

Born, P. (2013). Backbone support: Essential for successful collective impact. Retrieved from http://www.leveragingourstrengths.ca/reading/BackboneSupport.pdf

Bradford, N. (2005). Place-based public policy: Towards a new urban and community agenda for Canada. Ottawa, Ont.: Canadian Policy Research Network. Retrieved from http://www.cprn.org/documents/35238 en.pdf

Bradford, N. (2008). Canadian social policy in the 2000s: Bringing place in. Ottawa, Ont.: Canadian Policy Research Network. Retrieved from <u>www.cprn.org/documents/50831_EN.pdf</u>

Burns, T. & Brown, P. (2012). Lessons from a national scan of comprehensive place-based philanthropic initiatives. Annapolis, MD: Urban Ventures Group, Inc. <u>http://www.heinz.org/UserFiles/File/Place-Based/UrbanVentures_final-report.pdf</u>

Burstein, M. & Tolley, E. (2011). Exploring the effectiveness of place-based program evaluations: Working report prepared for Policy Horizons Canada. Ottawa, Ont.: Policy Horizons Canada.

Corbett, M. (2007). Travels in space and place: Identity and rural schooling. Canadian Journal of Education, 30(3), 771-792. Retrieved from <u>http://www.csse-scee.ca/CJE/Articles/FullText/CJE30-3/CJE30-3-Corbett.pdf</u>

Cornerstone Consulting Group. (2002). Learning from the journey: Reflections on the Rebuilding Communities Initiative. Baltimore: Annie E. Casey Foundation. Retrieved from http://www.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-LearningfromtheJourney-2002.pdf

Why Place Matters in Rural Communities 31

Du Plessis, V., Beshiri, R., Bollman, R. D. & Clemenson, H. (2002). *Definitions of "rural"*. (Agriculture and Rural Working Paper Series, Working Paper No. 61). Ottawa, Ont: Statistics Canada. Retrieved from http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/21-601-m/2002061/4224867-eng.pdf

Froy, F. & Giguère, S. (2010). Breaking out of policy silos: Doing more with less. Paris: OECD Publishing. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264094987-en

Goldenberg, M. (2008). A review of rural and regional development policies and programs. Ottawa, Ont.: Canadian Research Policy Network. Retrieved from <u>http://www.cprn.org/documents/49496_EN.pdf</u>

Harder and Company Community Research. (2011). Best practices in place-based initiatives: Implications for implementation and evaluation of Best Start. Retrieved from http://www.first5la.org/files/07864 2LiteratureReview NoAppendix 11282011.pdf

Intergovernmental Committee on Urban and Regional Research. (2005). Facing the challenge of industry closure: Managing transition in rural communities. Toronto, Ontario: ICURR Press. Retrieved from https://www.muniscope.ca/ files/file.php?fileid=fileafobOUeYJw&filename=file ICURR ReportFeb05 o nline Final .pdf

Kania, J. & Kramer, M. (2011). Collective impact. Stanford Social Innovation Review, 9(1), 35-41. Retrieved from <u>https://ssir.org/images/articles/2011_WI_Feature_Kania.pdf</u>

Killian, M. S. & Beaulieu, L. J. (1995). Current status of human capital in the rural U.S. In L. J. Beaulieu & D. Mulkey (Eds.), *Investing in people: The human capital needs of rural America* (pp. 23 – 46). Boulder, Col.: Westview Press.

Kubisch, A. C., Auspos, P., Brown, P. & Dewar, T. (2010). Voices from the field III: Lessons and challenges from two decades of community change efforts. Washington, DC: The Aspen Institute. Retrieved from https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/files/content/images/rcc/VoicesfromtheFieldII.pdf

McGranahan, D. A. & Kassel, K. (1997). Education and regional employment in the 1980s: Comparisons among OECD member countries. In R. Bollman (Ed.), *Rural employment: An international perspective*. Ottawa, Ont.: Statistics Canada, Agriculture Division.

Moore, T. G. & Fry, R. (2011). Place-based approaches to child and family services: A literature review. Parkville, Victoria: Murdoch Childrens Research Institute and The Royal Children's Hospital Centre for Community Child Health. Retrieved from www.rch.org.au/uploadedfiles/main/content/ccch/place based services literature review.pdf

www.rcn.org.au/uploadeatiles/main/content/cccn/place_basea_services_liferature_review.pat

OECD. (2013). OECD skills outlook 2013: First results from the Survey of Adult Skills. Paris: OECD Publishing. Retrieved from http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264204256-en

Olfert, M. R. & Partridge, M. D. (2010). Best practices in 21st century rural development and policy. Growth and Change, 41(2), 147-164.

Ontario Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Rural Affairs. (2011). Community Immigrant Retention in Rural Ontario (CIRRO): Helping rural communities to attract and retain skilled newcomers. Retrieved from http://p2pcanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/Community-Immigrant-Retention-in-Rural-Ontario.pdf

Polèse, M. & Shearmur, R. (2002). The periphery in the knowledge economy: The spatial dynamics of the Canadian economy and the future of non-metropolitan regions in Quebec and the Atlantic provinces. Moncton, New Brunswick: Atlantic Canada Opportunities Agency.

Reich, R. B. (1991). The work of nations: Preparing ourselves for 21st-century capitalism. New York: Vintage Books.

Reimer, B. (2004). Rural and urban: Differences and common ground. In H. H. Hiller (Ed.), Urban Canada: Sociological perspectives (pp. 71-94). Don Mills: Oxford University Press.

Reimer, B. (2009). Rural Canada: Challenges and opportunities. Retrieved from https://www.fcm.ca/Documents/reports/Rural Canada Challenges and Opportunities EN.pdf

Reimer, B. & Bollman, R. D. (2009). Understanding rural Canada: Implications for rural development policy and rural planning policy. Retrieved from <u>https://www.uoguelph.ca/fare/FARE-talk/BOOK-Chapter-1-Bill-and-Ray-NEL-DOUGLAS-09-0405-001.pdf</u>

Reimer, B. & Markey, S. (2008). Place-based policy: A rural perspective. Retrieved from <u>https://crcresearch.org/files-</u> <u>crcresearch_v2/ReimerMarkeyRuralPlaceBasedPolicySummaryPaper20081107.pdf</u>

Rural Poverty Research Center. (2004). Place matters: Addressing rural poverty: A summary of the RUPRI Rural Poverty Research Center Conference: The Importance of Place in Poverty Research and Policy. Retrieved from http://www.rupri.org/Forms/synthesis.pdf

Sridharan, S. (2011). Evaluating Place-Based Initiatives: Challenges, Recent Trends and Basic Questions in Planning the Evaluation. Working report prepared for Policy Horizons Canada. Ottawa, Ont.: Policy Horizons Canada.

Westphalen, S. (1999). Reporting on human capital; objectives and trends. Retrieved from <u>http://www.oecd.org/sti/ind/1948014.pdf</u>